Report on genetic testing for late onset disorders: September 1998 / Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing.

Contributors

Great Britain. Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing.

Publication/Creation

London: Health Departments of the United Kingdom, 1997.

Persistent URL

https://wellcomecollection.org/works/ks9u68wm

License and attribution

You have permission to make copies of this work under an Open Government license.

This licence permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Image source should be attributed as specified in the full catalogue record. If no source is given the image should be attributed to Wellcome Collection.



ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON GENETIC TESTING

Department of Health Room 401 Wellington House 133-155 Waterloo Road LONDON SE1 8UG

Chairman: Reverend Dr John Polkinghorne KBE FRS

Tel:

0171-972 4017

29 October 1997

Dear Colleague,

CONSULTATION - DRAFT REPORT ON GENETIC TESTING FOR LATE ONSET DISORDERS

This letter seeks views on a draft report on testing for late onset genetic disorders prepared by the Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing (ACGT). ACGT hopes that the report will provide a useful reference for all those currently providing genetic testing for late onset disorders and those considering developing such a service.

Genetic testing for late onset disorders such as Huntington's Disease has for many years been a core service offered by NHS Genetics Centres and other providers of genetic services. The level of provision and proficiency of such services is high. There are increasing demands on existing services, and as the number of disorders that can be tested for grows, for new ones. For this reason ACGT have in this draft report considered those genetic disorders that normally do not become evident until adulthood and some of the issues that surround them.

We outline our thoughts on the special features of genetic tests for such disorders, the current service provision, and the validity of such tests. In addition we set out our views on issues that all service providers need to consider when providing testing services for late onset disorders. These include, the known error and failure rates of tests, requirements for laboratories performing tests, information and support needs of those tested, requirements for consent to testing, statements on prenatal testing and testing of children and adolescents, and the use of test results in research studies.

M 14884





1534

lunar dyromosome abnormalities

WELLCOME LIBRARY

General Collections

M

14884

Also included for completeness are brief statements on population screening, diagnostic genetic testing and genetic susceptibility, although we hope to return to these subjects in a fuller manner in future ACGT reports.

ACGT regard it as important that their reports are widely understood and accepted by the public, industry and clinicians. This consultation represents an important means of inviting views on our views and proposals, and I would be grateful for your comments on each of the draft's sub-sections. In preparing the draft report the Committee hopes that it will prompt a number of responses. We will take these into account when preparing a revised draft and deciding how best to move ahead.

If you have any comments on the Code of Practice please send them, by Friday 16 January 1998, to Mark Noterman at the address above.

Yours faithfully,

JOHN POLKINGHORNE KBE FRS

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON GENETIC TESTING

REPORT ON GENETIC TESTING FOR LATE ONSET DISORDERS

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON CENETIC TESTING

REPORT ON GENETIC TESTING FOR

T. THO 93900 A

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON GENETIC TESTING

GENETIC TESTING FOR LATE ONSET DISORDERS

March 1998

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON GENETIC TESTING

GENETIC TESTING FOR LATE ONSET

March 1998

LOCALPORT

London: Health Departments of the United Kingdom

London: Health Departments of the United Kingdom

T.THOTSHOO.

CONTENTS

PREFACE	3
FOREWORD	
The Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing	4
Late Onset Disorders and Genetic Testing	4
Conclusion	5
DEFINITIONS	6
GENETIC TESTING FOR LATE ONSET DISORDERS	8
BACKGROUND	8
Services.	
Late Onset Disorders	8
The Genetic Basis of Late Onset Disorders	8
New Developments in Genetics	9
Differences between genetic tests and	40
other tests in medical practice	10
Features of genetic testing especially relevant to late onset disorders	11
	11
Practical experience of genetic testing for late onset disorders Current Service Provision	12
Regulation of Genetic Tests and Reagents	13
ISSUES ARISING IN GENETIC TESTING FOR LATE ONSET DISORI	DE RS
Scientific and clinical validity of the test	14
Is the testing "service ready?"	15
Laboratories undertaking genetic testing	16
Information needed by those being tested	17
Consent to genetic testing	19
Support in relation to genetic testing	20
"Over the counter" genetic testing for late onset disorders Pre-symptomatic Genetic Testing of	21
young children for late onset disorders	22
Genetic testing for late onset disorders in adolescents	23
Prenatal genetic testing for late onset disorders	24
Genetic testing and results of research studies	24

CONTENTS

ANNEX A	POPULATION SCREENING	26
ANNEX B	DIAGNOSTIC GENETIC TESTING	28
ANNEX C	GENETIC SUSCEPTIBILITY	29
ANNEX D	Members of the Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing	31
ANNEX E	Useful Addresses Regional Genetics Centres Others	32 34
REFERENC	CES	36

COMSULTATION DOCUMENT - DAILY

PREFACE

The Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing is a non-statutory advisory committee reporting to UK Health Ministers on developments in genetic testing.

The Advisory Committee's membership includes representatives from consumer groups, industry, clinicians, philosophers, academics and scientists. It works through meetings of the full committee, or where appropriate through Sub-Groups, taking advice when necessary from invited experts. ACGT's work is funded by UK Health Departments and it is supported by a secretariat based in the Department of Health, London.

ACGT's first report, the Code of Practice and Guidance on Human Genetic Testing Services Supplied Direct to the Public, was published in September 1997.

ACGT consulted widely on the content of this, our second report, in late 1997, and agreed this published version in March 1998. We are grateful for the valuable contributions of all those who so helpfully responded to the consultation process.

Rev Dr John Polkinghorne KBE FRS
Chairman, Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing
Cambridge

March 1998

PREFACE

The Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing is a non-statutory advisory committee reporting to UK Hearth Ministers on developments in genetiv resting

The Advisory Committee's membership includes representatives from consumer groups, industry, dimetans, philosophers, academics and scientists. If works through moetings of the full committee, or where appropriate through Sub-Groups, laking advice when represently from invited expens. ACGT's work is funded by UK Health Departments and if is supported by a secretarial based in the Department of Health London.

ACGT's first report, the Code of Practice and Guidance on Human Genetic Testing Services Supplied Direct to the Public, was published in Sectional 1997

ACGT consulted underly on the content of this, our second report in tate 1997, and agreed this published version in Moren 1993. We are diplette for the valuable contentuations of all those who so helpfully responded to the consultation process.

Rev Dr. John Forminghome Kee FKS
Chairmin Advisory Committee on Sennic Tesung
Cembridge

Margn 1998

FOREWORD

The Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing (ACGT)

ACGT was established, under the Chairmanship of the Rev Dr John Polkinghorne KBE FRS in 1996. A full list of ACGT's members is at Annex A. ACGT's remit covers the whole of the United Kingdom.

ACGT's Terms of Reference are:

- (i) to provide advice to Ministers on developments in testing for genetic disorders;
- to advise on testing individuals for genetic disorders, taking account of ethical, social and scientific aspects; and
- (iii) to establish requirements, especially in respect of efficacy and product information, to be met by manufacturers and suppliers of genetic tests.

ACGT's Secretariat is provided by the Department of Health. That Department, the Department of Trade and Industry and the Human Genetics Advisory Commission (a separate non-statutory advisory body, of which the Chairman of ACGT is a member) send observers to ACGT's meetings.

Late Onset Disorders and Genetic Testing

Late Onset Disorders are those disorders that normally become symptomatic in adult life. During their inquiry into human genetics the House of Commons Select Committee on Science and Technology² said that:

"People coming forward to be tested for a late onset condition must first be given extensive counselling about both the medical and social implications of a positive result. There needs also to be adequate provision for follow up counselling and support."

Because of these concerns and the increasing emphasis given to testing for late onset diseases by researchers, industry and patient support groups, ACGT recognised, at their first meeting, the high priority that should be given to consideration of issues raised by genetic testing for late onset disorders. ACGT therefore at its second meeting established a Sub-Group, chaired by Professor Peter Harper, to prepare this report.

Genetic testing may help in diagnosis by establishing the cause of symptoms or of a disorder. It may also indicate that a person will develop a disorder in future; or that they are a carrier of a condition, so that although they will not themselves be affected,

FOREWORD

The Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing (ACGT)

ACGT was established, under the Chairmananip of the Rev Dr. John Redonghorne KBE.

FRS in 1995. A full list of ACGT's members is at Annex A. ACGT's mont covers the whole of the United Kingdom.

ACGTS Terms of Reference are

- (i) In provide advice to Ministers on devalopments in technological for except discontinued
- (ii) to advise on testing individuals for genetic disorders, taking account of ethical, social and scientific aspects; and
- (iii) to establish requirements, especially in respect of efficacy and product information, to be met by manufacturers and suppliers of penetral tests.

ACGT's Secretural is provided by the Department of Health. That Department, the Department of Trade and Industry and the Horzan Genetics Advasor Commission (a separate nort-statutory advisory body, of which the Chairmon of ACGT is a member) send observers to ACGT's meetings.

Late Onset Disordors and Genetic Testing

Late Onest Discussions are those disorders that committy become symptomatic in adult the Duking their inquity this named genetics the House of Commons Select Committee on Sciences and Technology' salt that co

green extensive counselling about both the modical and social implications of a possive result. There needs also to be adequate provision for follow on counselime and support."

Because of these concerns and the increasing emphasis given to testing for late onset diseases by reveurchers, industry and patient suspoid groups, ACCT reoriginard, at their first receipe, the high priority that should be given to consideration of house missed by genetic testing for late onset disorders. ACCT therefore at its second meeting established a Sub-Group, disained by Protessur Peter Harper, to prepare this moont.

Genetic testing movinelp in diagnosis by astabilishing the cause of symptoms or of a disorder. Exmay also indicate that a person will develop a directler in future, or that they are a darrier of a condition, so that although they will not tremosive be affected.

they may have affected children. Tests for genetic susceptibility to common diseases such as cancer, heart disease and diabetes are being developed and an increasing range of tests can be anticipated. In the UK genetic testing services are most often provided through the National Health Service¹, and most people requiring these services obtain them by referral from their general practitioner. Consultant-led NHS genetics services are available throughout the UK, and ACGT recognises the importance and achievements of these services. Regional Genetics Centres throughout the UK can supply information to clinicians and members of the public on the range of services they provide, and their addresses and contact telephone numbers are listed at Annex B.

In its first report ACGT recognised a limited role for the provision of genetic testing services direct to the public ie. outside of the setting of NHS genetics services, however it saw such testing being centred on tests which determine carrier status for inherited recessive disorders, where such status carries no significant direct health implications for the carrier individual (eg cystic fibrosis). ACGT considered that provision of such testing poses fewer difficulties than provision of testing for inherited dominant and X-linked disorders, for adult onset genetic disorders regardless of inheritance [the late onset disorders of this report] or for the genetic component(s) of multifactorial or acquired diseases.

ACGT continues to regard the provision of tests for late onset disorders as more problematic than other genetic tests and believes that such tests are best conducted in a clinical setting.

Conclusion

ACGT recognises that clinicians in the NHS and private practice have essential roles to play in the provision of genetic testing services for late onset disorders. ACGT wishes to ensure that such testing is delivered with the best interests of those tested in mind and that such testing is only performed in appropriate circumstances and with suitable information and genetic consultation available.

The Government has a public health and consumer protection role to encourage good practice in the provision of genetic testing. These issues are covered in this report.

It is the aim of ACGT, by means of this report, to set out the issues that need to be considered by clinicians before considering offering genetic testing for late onset disorders and during the provision of such testing. ACGT hopes that it may also be of interest to those being tested, patient support groups, testing laboratories, and general medical practitioners and other health care professionals with an interest.

they may have attempt of liders. Tasts for garante miscopiliting to common diseases such as cancer, found disease and diseases are being developed and an increasing manage of tests can be anticopered, in the UK genetic results services are most often movided through the Mandonal Health Service, and what people requiring these services are available throughout the UK, and Actor recognises the importance and active remarks of these services. Pregional Genetic Contracting Intervention to these services. Pregional Genetic Contracting lange of services they provide, and their services and remained of the public on the lange of services they provide, and their services and remained of the public on the lange of services they provide, and their services and contact telephone.

In its little direct, to the public is, outside of the sesting of Ners nemetric services, services, direct, to the public is, outside of the sesting of Ners nemetric services, however it sew, such testing being centred on lests which determine carrier otents for intending intending the certain direct new to service the centre distributed (eg cytto spread). ACOT considered the provision of such leating poses found difficulties than provision of such leating poses found difficulties than provision of such sesting to see a difficulties than provision of such sesting to see a difficulties than provision of section of sections of the report of the report of the section of sections of sections of the report of the section of sections of sections of the report of the section of sections of sections of the section of the section of sections of sections of the section of the section of sections of the section of sections of sections of the sections of the section of sections of sections of the sections of the section of sections of sections of the section of sections of sections of the section of sections of the section of sections of sections of the section of sections of sections of the section of sections of secti

ACCOT continues to regard the provision of jests for late onest of conducted problematic from other genetic tests and notices that such tests are hest conducted in a chirical seals selling.

Conclusion

ACCET recogness that curioans in the NPS and private practice have described color to play in the provision of general testing services for late onest disorders. ACET wishes to ensure that such lesting is delivered with the best interests of street tested in mind and that soon testing is only performed to appropriate circumstances and with suitable information and general consultation available.

The Government has a public health and consumer protection rate to encourage good practice in the provision of genetic testing. These issues are covered in the report

It is the sam of Author by means of this report, to set out the course there need to be considered by clinicians perfore considering persents sesting for fate onest disorders and suring the provision of such testing. ACGT hopes that it may also be of interced to those being lessed patient support groups testing telegrationes, and general medical practitioners and other health care professionals with or interest.

Definitions used in this Report

Genetic Testing - Testing to detect the presence or absence of, or change in, a particular gene or chromosome.

A. Diagnostic Genetic Testing

Use of genetic testing in a symptomatic individual to aid in the diagnosis, treatment and management of that individual.

B. Predictive Genetic Testing

- i. Presymptomatic Testing Testing primarily carried out in healthy or asymptomatic individuals to provide definitive information about that individual's future health; such a test result will give the individual a high likelihood of developing the disorder or of excluding it. Predictive testing is most frequently used in late onset autosomal dominant disorders such as Huntington's Disease.
- ii. Susceptibility Testing Testing which provides information abut the genetic component in a multifactorial disorder (see below).

Late Onset Disorder - Disorders that normally become symptomatic in adult life. Inherited disorders which have effect at birth or during childhood are excluded.

Multifactorial - Many disorders have a genetic component that is not the sole cause, but which works alongside other often environmental or lifestyle factors in determining a disease outcome. Multifactorial disorders include many cancers, cardiovascular diseases, some forms of diabetes etc.

Mutation - The change in a gene or chromosome that causes a disorder or the inherited susceptibility to a disorder. Only heritable mutations are considered in this report.

Genetic Counselling - A process by which information is imparted to those affected by, or at risk of a genetic disorder. It includes information on the nature of the disorder, the size and extent of genetic risks, the options, including genetic testing, that may help clarify the risks, and the available preventive, supportive and therapeutic measures. In the context of genetic testing it may include responding to the concerns of individuals referred and their families, discussing the consequences of a test, and help to choose the optimal decision for themselves, but not determining a particular course of action.

CONSULTATION DOCUMENT . ON V

Definations used in this Report

Genetic Testing «Testing to detect the presence or obserce of crowings in, a politicular

A - Diagnostic Genetic Testing

Use of genetic testing in a symptomatic individual to sid in the diagnosis, teathern and numerosment of that malividual

Predictive Genetic Testing

A provided of the state of the

it. Susceptibility Testing vinich provides information abut the penetral component in a multifrictable disorder face below).

Late Onest Disporder - Disporders that nominally become cympromatic in significant the innertial

inultifactorial. Many disorders have a genetic concernal that is not the sole cause, but which works along whe pince onen environmental or ithaty's tectors in determining a dispase outcome. Multifuctorial disorders include many carbers confloyascular diseases, some tarms of disbases etc.

Moutation - The chappe in a gane or chromosome that causes a disorder or the interested

Condition Countries and the process by which entermined is reperted to those affected by or at mix of a general distriction of the mature of the disorder. The size and extent of general risks, and the available preventive supportus and therapportus and the available preventive supportus and therapportus and the available preventive supportus and therapportus and indicated and their process of a feet and help to choose the optimal decision of themselved but, not determined a perfect of a feet and help to choose the optimal decision of themselved but, not determined a perfect course of a feet and help to choose the optimal decision of themselved but, not determined a perfect of course of action.

Autosomal Dominant Disorders - Disorders where inheritance of a mutation from one parent only (or arising anew during egg or sperm formation) can be sufficient for the person to be affected. Important dominant disorders in the UK include familial hypercholesterolaemia, Huntington's Disease, adult polycystic kidney disease and familial adenomatous polyposis.

Autosomal Recessive Disorders - Disorders, where for a person to be affected, a mutation has to be inherited from both parents. Such parents are usually unaffected carriers because they only have a single copy of the mutant gene. Recessive disorders commonly have onset in childhood and include cystic fibrosis, sickle cell disease and thalassaemia. Haemochromatosis is an example of a late onset recessive disorder.

X-Linked Disorders - Disorders due to a mutation on the X chromosome. X-linked disorders usually only affect males, but the disorders can be transmitted through healthy female carriers.

7

CONSULTATION COCUMENT THE VIEW

Autosomal Dominant Disorders - Disorders where Interiance of a mutation from one parent only (or arising answ during ago or spent formance) ora be sufficient for the UK notice familial hypercholestanticems, numingler's Disorder, adult polycysic stoney disorder out familial adenomateur polycysic stoney disorder out familial adenomateur polycysic.

Autosomal Rocessure Discretors - December where for a person to be affected a mutation has to de infrared from both parcole. Such parcelle are usually unaffected beauties because liney only have a single copy of the mutati threets, state as course and commonly have once to ordinate and territor threets, state as course and trainessment. Meanachromatics in an example of a lote offect secondly development of the contrained of the course of the cour

X-Linked Disorders Disorders due to a metallica on the X commissions. X-fixed disorders usually affect males, but the disorders can be transmitted this up healthy female carriers.

GENETIC TESTING FOR LATE ONSET DISORDERS

BACKGROUND

Late onset disorders

Many serious disorders have their clinical onset in adult life, without preceding symptoms or other features in childhood. Late onset disorders may be progressive and seriously disabling; in high economy societies they account for a considerable proportion of mortality and serious ill health, often affecting those with major employment and family responsibilities. This document deals with disorders that normally do not manifest until adult life including those (like many variable genetic disorders) that may occasionally become symptomatic in childhood.

The genetic basis of late onset disorders

Many late onset disorders have long been recognised to run in families to a certain extent, even when clear environmental factors can be identified, but it is only recently that it has become possible to identify specific genetic factors involved. For the purpose of this report, two broad groups can be recognised:

- (a) Disorders following a clear cut pattern of inheritance, where alteration of a single gene is largely responsible for the disorder and where risks to relatives may be high. Established NHS genetics services have principally been concentrated on this group of disorders. "Dominant" inheritance, giving a 50% genetic risk to offspring of an affected person, is a frequent inheritance pattern in this group. The occurrence of new genetic mutations means that a significant proportion of such individuals may not have a family history of the condition, though their offspring will still be at high risk. These disorders are usually relatively uncommon, but they are numerous (several thousand), giving a large amount of disease overall and a considerably larger number of relatives at high risk. Examples include adult polycystic kidney disease (one of the main causes of chronic kidney failure), Huntington's disease (HD) a serious, progressive brain degeneration and familial polyposis of the colon (an inherited form of bowel cancer) and a number of rare familial forms of cancer. A few late onset disorders follow "recessive" inheritance eg. haemochromatosis. Here, if two carriers of the altered gene have a child there is a 25% risk of an affected offspring.
- (b) Disorders showing a significant genetic contribution but where family patterns are rarely clear cut, risks to relatives are relatively low and less clear cut than in group 1, and where the disorder is often the result of important environmental influences interacting with genetic factors. Examples include

8

GENETIC TESTING FOR LAYE ONSET DISORDERS

BACKGROUND

Late orset dispeders.

Many serious discribes him children in state ones in state without peopeing symptoms or other feethers in children in children the consideration of serious in their exclusive state ones they exceed the considerable proportion of sections and exclusive in the theath, other affecting these with major employment and feether and exclusive in all feether these others and devices in all decided the control of the

The genetic basis of late oaset disorders

Many late onset disorders have long been exceptised to figh in termines to a certain extent, even posses of exception mental factors can be identified but it is only recently that it has become possible to standify specific general factors involved. For the purpose of this report, two times groups can be recognised:

- Dispersion in intering a clear out patient of innergence where absorbers and supple good in interior to the dispersion and where have principally been dependent being being a first patient of the bigg and the patient of the patient of the patient of the bigg and th
- Dispenses showing a significant genetic contribution but where spouly politions are relatively low and tops clear out then are relatively low and tops clear out then the grapp it, and where the dispense is other the result of important environmental influences interacting with genetic factors. Examples include

diabetes, coronary heart disease, schizophrenia and diseases of the elderly eg Alzheimers.

In addition to these two broad groups, a number of common late onset disorders (eg breast cancer) are now recognised as containing a minority of cases following a clear pattern of single gene inheritance, which were not clearly distinguishable from others until the isolation of the specific genes involved.

New developments in genetics

New techniques in genetics have made it possible to identify and isolate specific genes involved with important human disorders, including an increasing number of those with late onset. This is already having important consequences, including:

- (a) Greater understanding of the disease process by identifying the nature of the protein normally produced by the gene, its relation to other body processes and how changes in the gene result in disease. Since many late onset disorders have been poorly understood, this increased understanding is of great importance in the development of future treatments. Identification of specific genes is also improving our knowledge of the variability and natural history of the disorders.
- (b) Genetic testing is now frequently feasible, based on changes in the specific genes involved, or on tracking the family pattern of normal variations in, or adjacent to, them. This may give possibilities for accurate risk prediction for relatives.
- (c) If specific changes (mutations) in a gene can be identified as causally related to a disease, they could be used in diagnosis of possibly affected individuals or in population screening, even in the absence of a family history of the disorder.

dipostes, commany hasti disease, schizophieno, and diseases of the stoody eq.

In addition to these two broad groups, a rupiller of common rate price (eg breast cancer) are now recognised as containing a minority of cases following a cases partorn of single general mediumes, which were not descriptionable from others until the isotation of the specific genes involved.

New developments in genetics

Now inchriques in generics have made it possible to identify and isolate specific genes involved with important human disorders, including an increasing number of those with late onset. This is already having important consequences, including

- Greater and estanding of the disease process by identifying the nature of the profess and profess named by the gene, its relation to other body processes and now changes in the gene result in disease. Since many late onset disorders have been poonly understood. This increased ynderstanding is of great importance in the development of tours breatments. Identification of species genes is and increased of the variability and natural history of the disorders.
- (b) Genetic testing a now frequently leasible, based on changes in the specific genes involved, or on marking the limity pattern of normal variations in, or adjected to, them. This may give possibilities for accurate his prediction for relatives.
- (0) If specific changes (mut shorts) in a gene cassile identified as causally related to a green in the allegence of goes bly effected individuals of the antique of the population acceptes, even in the absence of a family related of the decoder.

Difference between genetic tests and other tests in medical practice

Most medical tests are able to detect evidence of a disease process that is already present and help to resolve its nature. Some (e.g. sensitive imaging techniques) may detect changes in those at risk before symptoms occur, but they still reflect an early stage of the pathological process. Genetic tests, particularly those based on analysis of the genetic material itself (DNA), differ in a number of important ways:

- (a) Since the DNA that a person inherits and passes on remains largely unchanged throughout life, genetic testing for inherited disorders, based on analysis of DNA can potentially be done at any point from conception to old age.
- (b) The presence or absence of an abnormality in a genetic test is unaffected by whether the individual has symptoms of the disease or not.
- (c) Since DNA is present in most body cells, any tissue sample can be used for a test for inherited disorders, not just that affected by the disease. Blood or mouthwash samples are examples.
- (d) DNA is extremely stable, and can be analysed using stored samples taken for other purposes (eg newborn screening or surgical samples) or samples from individuals no longer living.
- (e) Human genetic testing for inherited disorders differ from most other clinical tests which only involve a single individual, because they may also reveal important information about relatives and can have a great impact upon families. An adult with no risk of developing an illness may seek advice on their chance of passing on a mutation to their children.
- (f) Another distinctive feature of some genetic tests is their power to predict the potential future health of the individual. This possibility to foretell the future with scientific confidence is a totally new feature in medical tests, and has particular significance in relation to employment and insurance.
- (g) Genetic testing raise serious issues, and some of these may be more complex than those faced in other clinical areas. The test result, which has implications for the family as well as the tested individual, may cause anxiety or alleviate concerns in an otherwise healthy individual. Therefore the consultation before and after a genetic test, to explain the implications and consequences of the result, may be different from that needed in many other types of medical test or treatment. Persons tested, and possibly their families, need to understand before the tests are performed what the results may mean for them. Confidentiality must be appropriately protected but the probable implications for family members need to be understood by the person tested.

V. MICH. DESMILLOS MONATORISMOS

Difference between genetic tests and other tests in medical granical

Host money and help to resolve at near the secretary of a crease process that is arready greater and and characters and the secretary and the secretary and refer an open stage of the period of the period and the secretary and refer an open stage of the period of the p

- tegrations viegns entered to entered by an immediate supply and and some of the state of the sta
- b) The presence of absence of an amornothy in a genetic test is unaffected by whether the individual has synophoms of the disease or not
- Singe DNA is present up nost pura sales any fixsue sample can be used as least to memer classifiers not pure that affected by the disease. Stood or mountain samples are examples.
- Other purposes to remain accident or surgical samples or surgical samples from
- Have and continued a single morally secured they may also reveal offer offices.

 Instant, and morally a single morally secured they may also reveal upon important, and morally upon a finance and can never a great upon a female. An adult with nu rak of developing an impass may seek advice on their chance of presence on a mustion to their chalden.
- Angines distortive trailing of some genetic fierts is their power to predict the potential trailing to foreign the future with solicities confidence is a rotally powerful to medical feets, and has pariou'er augmented to residence in relation to resplayment and trautance.

(h) An abnormal genetic test result may have a powerful effect on a person's perception of the nature of the disease and whether it can be treated or prevented.

There will be a progressive blurring between genetic testing and other testing in clinical use which are can be used as less direct markers for genetic disorders. eg. serum lipids in familial hypercholesterolaemia. Therefore the issues listed above for genetic testing will need to be considered in the application of other tests, and many of the ethical and other issues listed are relevant to other areas of medical and surgical consultation and practice.

Features of genetic testing especially relevant to late onset disorders

All the above points are important, but for late onset disorders, they result in several situations which do not usually arise so prominently in childhood genetic diseases:

- (a) Since the genetic change underlying a late onset disorder can be identified at any age, there may be an interval of years or even decades between a healthy individual being tested and the onset of the disease. It is also being increasingly recognised that even for some disorders following a clear cut inheritance pattern, a proportion of those showing the genetic change may remain entirely healthy.
- (b) The result of a genetic test rarely gives an individual information on timing of onset or likely severity that is sufficiently precise to be helpful.
- (c) Because late onset disorders may interfere little with reproduction, in addition to those actually affected there will be many relatives who are healthy but at risk of having the genetic change and many of those at risk may not be aware of it.

Practical experience of genetic testing for late onset disorders

This is currently limited, since most of the disorders where genetic testing initially became possible, were those of childhood onset. Significant experience is limited to a small number of genetic disorders, notably HD and some forms of familial cancer. For the common "multifactorial" disorders there is almost no experience in a service setting since the range of specific genes and environmental factors involved has rarely been sufficiently established to allow accurate prediction.

The experience from HD, a disorder giving severe, progressive physical disability and often mental deterioration, is of particular value. Genetic testing has been available for 10 years, different centres world-wide have used thorough and comparable protocols, capable of evaluation; genetic testing was introduced in expert centres

(h) An editormal genetic test result may have a covertal effect on a person's parception of the nature of the disease and whether it can be treated or prevented.

There will be a programme blurring between generic resting and other testing to clinical use which are one to used as less times markers for generic disorders as serum lipide in tentilist by perchainstancement. Therefore the yearst lested above for generic testing will need to be considered in the application of other tests and many of the ethical and elimit issues to be considered in the application of other tests and many of the ethical and elimit issues to be relied and the application of other tests and many of the ethical and other bases of medical and surgical consultation and practice.

Features of generic testing especially relevant to late onset disorders

All the above comis are important, but for late oncel discrete, they result in several situations which do not usually arise so prominently to catched denote discrete.

- Since the general comago underlying a late costal decade be identified at any ego, those may be an interval of veies of ever facebac between a heading lates and the costs of the decade between a skeep being individual being tested and the costs of the decade is also being and increasingly recognised that even for some disorders following a clear cut entertainty receiption of those showing the genetic orange may recommend interly results.
- (b) The result of a genetic test rarely gives an individual information on timing of
- Concluse talk onesi disorders in a interfere title will regrediction, in addition to those actually situated them will be many relatives who are healthy but at rest of having the genetic charge and many or mose at rest may not be aware of a

Practical experience of genetic testing for late onset disorders

This is currently limited, since most of the discrete strate generic teating inverty became possible, were timed of shidned orest. Standform expenence is limited to a smell number of geneue disorder, notably sid and some forms of fainflat concerns or service. For the common faultifies some or according to a strate or expenence in a service setting since the congress of specific pends and sublication for a some production.

The experience from 1.0, a disorter giving sousies progressive privated destroints and other mismal determination in of behicular value. Genetic testing has been available for 10 years offer the centres want-wide have been thorough and compensible protocols, regards of evaluation, genetic testing was introduced in expert contest

cautiously, in conjunction with guidelines supported by the lay groups, with full information and support for those tested. Over 2,000 individuals at risk for HD had been tested in Britain by the end of 1996.

It is thus not surprising that the experience of HD has been used as a model for genetic testing in other late onset disorders and that it has identified many of the issues detailed later in this report. Data are now becoming available from some forms of familial cancer but there is an urgent need for such data to be collected on other late onset disorders.

Current service provision

Established medical genetics services, both laboratory based and clinical, have been centred on clearly defined genetic disorders (late onset as well as childhood) that are mostly relatively uncommon, even though in aggregate they amount to a large burden of serious disease. Most genetic testing is carried out within the NHS and is based upon regional genetics centres which serve groups of health authorities. Other genetic testing services may be provided by general practitioners, clinicians in private practice, by such specialities as oncology and haematology and within research settings; many of these tests may be carried out in collaboration with regional genetics centres. UK genetics services are characterised by a number of important features that can be utilised to advantage in the appropriate development of genetic testing services. These include:

- (a) Bases in regional centres, serving relatively large populations (commonly 2 -5 million people), but allowing personal links with referring clinicians in the region.
- (b) Extremely close links between laboratory and clinical genetics services, allowing planned service development, appropriate clinical input to laboratory tests results, and the involvement of clinical geneticists and genetic nurse specialists in genetic counselling, pre-test preparation and other aspects of the overall service.
- (c) Close collaborative links across the UK and beyond, permitting highly specialised services for rare disorders that can only be economically provided in a very few centres. In addition many genetic tests will be developed through additional funding from commercial organisations.

cambously in conjunction with guidalines supported by the lay groups, but full information and support for those tasted. Over 2,000 includedly or rax for HD ned been tested in Britain by the end of 1956.

genetic testing in other tase capacience of MD has been used as a mode for some detailed eater in the report. Detailed make processed as a state of the some possible from some forms of temillal center but there as an unperformed for some data to be collected on other late onesit dispresses.

Current service provision

centred on clearly selected people; services not promote that see and an children that are been mostly relatively unconfined, even morph is approprietting as a children that are approp

- 3 millon people). But andwing personal links with reterring clinicians in the region.
- Extramely document believed to describe the services and services allowing planned services, development, appropriate chincal service, isbecatory leads needs, and see 'myolvement of clinical geneticless and genetic number seems in genetic courseling, me-less preparation and describe separate of the services of the se
- Class collaborative links across the UK and beyond, pomitting highly specially services for race disorders that can only be economically provided in a very few contents the addition many genetic less will be developed the lagricular commontal consensations.

- (d) Strong links with academic medical genetics units, allowing new basic research findings and technology to be introduced quickly into service provision, and encouraging more applied Research and Development activities. This is an essential feature of such a rapidly changing field as genetics.
- (e) Awareness of the important issues outlined later in this report means that genetics services are an important safeguard against the inappropriate or excessive use of genetic testing. They are also the main source of education for other clinicians who are increasingly the main requesters for tests.
- (f) Because of this increasing use of genetic testing by all clinical disciplines it is important that the skills learnt by many clinical geneticists, not only in relation to collecting and analysing genetic data but also such general aspects as empathy, information giving, acknowledgement of family issues and confidentiality, are taught within the medical school curriculum.

Regulation of Genetic Tests and Reagents

The proposed European *In Vitro* Diagnostics Directive is presently undergoing negotiations in the Council of Ministers' Economic Questions Working Group. It is a single market initiative with the primary intention to remove technical barriers to trade between Member States. On completion of the Directive and its acceptance, regulations will come into force in each member state of the European Union which will in the future require *in vitro* diagnostic medical devices to be CE-marked in declaration of conformity with the Essential Requirements of the Directive in order to be placed on the market. These essential requirements are likely to address safety aspects, require that products meet the performance claims made by the manufacturer, and require that they do not adversely affect the health and safety of a patient, user or other persons. Genetic tests, and components of them, which are placed on the market will in the future be regulated in this way. Such regulations are not intended to be the vehicle for addressing broader aspects surrounding the use of IVDs, such as ethical issues or their use in conjunction with counselling.

- Accessed that were private and contemp laborate manage and private measures. (b)

 The private and service and private and priv
- (e) Awareness of the important review outlined later in this raped makes that genetics sorvices are an important reviewed ensured the manpropriate or excessive user of genetic reading. They are also the main source of inducation for other clinic clinar clinicalnes who are increasingly the main source of inducation.
- important that the gods learnt by princy civilest parameters and only in relation in a important that the gods in a sure of the sold parameters and only in relation to collecting and manufactor gods in and also and also and capeta as and also and capeta and also and capeta a

Regulation of Consider Feets and Response

The proposed county of the county of the proposed of the county of the proposed of the proposed of the county of t

ISSUES ARISING IN PREDICTIVE GENETIC TESTING FOR LATE ONSET DISORDERS

The rapidly increasing number of genes identified for late onset disorders, the special features of genetic testing and the particular nature of the disorders themselves, have combined to create a range of important issues that should be given careful consideration before genetic testing is offered as a service.

At present these issues arise mainly in relation to pre-symptomatic genetic testing of healthy relatives with a family history of serious late onset disorder with a clear genetic basis and commonly following dominant inheritance. The following sections deal primarily with this pre-symptomatic form of genetic testing.

Three somewhat different areas of genetic testing are dealt with separately later at Annexes A, B and C. These are: population screening for late onset disorders; the diagnostic use of genetic tests in clinically symptomatic individuals; and genetic susceptibility testing for late onset disorders involving multiple genetic and environmental factors. These three categories also raise important issues, but some are additional and specific, while our practical experience in these areas is extremely limited.

Scientific and clinical validity of the test

Scientific and clinical validity should be clearly established before any genetic test is used in clinical practice, but validity may be especially difficult to establish in late onset disorders, where those carrying the genetic abnormality will be healthy for much of their life, prior to onset.

(a) It must be clear that the genetic change found is causally related to the disorder, before it is used as the basis for a genetic test. Validity should be based on published, peer reviewed evidence.

Normal variation in DNA is very great and considerable data may be required before it becomes certain that a genetic change found in association with a disorder is causally related, not coincidental. In the case of linked genetic markers (surrogate markers), any possible error associated with recombination should be accurately known and be small.

(b) xtent and limitation of the association between the test result and the disorder (false positive and false negative rates) should be accurately known.

Even when the scientific validity of the test is clear, there may be important factors that mean the association is not absolute. There may be situations where individuals with the genetic change never develop

14

ISSUES ARISING IN PREDICTIVE GENETIC TESTING FOR LATE

The rapidly increasing number of genes identified for fare onset disorders, the spooral features of genetic features and the paragular nature of the disorders themselves, have combined to create a range of important issues that should be given cereful consideration before genetic testing is offened as a service

At present these issues area mainly in relation to pre-symptowatic garene teature of healthy relatives with a family history of serious tate onest obsorder with a dear genetic basis and commonly following dominant inheritance. The following sections dual primarily with this pre-symptomatic form of goostic teature.

Three somewhat different areas of gunetic testing and deat with asperately later at Annexes A. B and C. The lease population screening for late one of discretes, the diagnostic use of genetic lests in chricelly symptometic legicities and genetic and susceptibility testing for late onest discretes involving multiple genetic and environmental factors. These three categories also raise adjoint to but some and discrete and appendix to the sense but some are additional and specific, while our practical expenience in these areas is extremely limited.

Scientific and clinical variety of the test

Scientific and ofinical validity should be county established before any genetic test to used in clinical practice, but validity may be expectally officed on a stablish in tale onset disorders, where prose carrying the genetic abnormality will be heartly for much at their life, prior to onset.

(a) If mirst be clear that the gesteric change result is causing newton to the disorder, before it is ugo't as the basis for a generic test, reader-should be based on published peur neviewed entropy.

required before it could be seen and considerable of the may be required before it decomes contain that a newspire change hand in the case of linked ganetic markers (currently retained) any possible error case of linked ganetic markers (currently markers) any possible error associated with recombinations should be accounted to a column and he and he amail associated with recombination and decombination and the column and he amail associated with recombination and decombination and the column and he amail as a column

of the faces test out naewest inclinioness out to motivate the result of the face of the face of the faces test and the secondary to the faces to th

Even when the scholific vaudity of the test is clear, there may be emporially factors that mean the national is not absolute. There may be shustlens where methodals with the genetic change never develor

the disorder (e.g.: up to 10% of individuals with mutations in the BRCA1 gene involved in familial breast cancer). There may also be reasons why a proportion of individuals with a normal test result are still at risk of developing the disorder; in particular it may not be possible to test for all the known mutations in a gene, a proportion of cases may be the result of changes in a different untested gene (genetic heterogeneity), or as in breast cancer a large majority of cases have no known genetic cause. Where the test is based not on a specific change but the pattern of transmission in a family (genetic linkage), there will be a definite rate of both false positive and false negative results because of separation of the disease and marker genes (recombination) when they are passed on.

(c) Any correlation between test result and disease severity or age at onset should be recognised, but should only be incorporated into the test result as given to the individual if it is validated and is sufficiently strong to be of use in the context of an individual result.

When an abnormal genetic test result is obtained it usually does not allow any clear prediction of severity or age at onset, but some specific mutations are being found to be associated with severe or with less severe disease; age at onset has likewise been found to be statistically associated with the extent of the genetic change in some mutations that are variable in size, as seen in HD and myotonic dystrophy. This type of information may be extremely important to those tested, but it should only form part of the test result as given to the individual if the associations have been validated and if the information can be used in interpreting an individual result rather than an overall series.

Is the testing "service ready?"

Even when a genetic test is validated scientifically, there are further considerations that need to be established before the test can be considered as valid in a service setting, rather than in research.

The error rate and failure rate should be known to those requesting the test and those being tested.

This represents the technical or human error rate, as opposed to the inherent false positive or false negative rate. It may be influenced by the complexity or fallibility of technical procedures, by human error or (as in some prenatal tests) by cells failing to grow in tissue culture.

Laboratories undertaking genetic testing

the disorder to go up to toth of individuals with increations in the SPCAT gene involved in samilal integer carded. There may also be remone of developing of developing of individuals with a normal last nesult are sell at my different of individuals with a normal last nesult are sell at my different in a general and a particular it may not be possible in a general carded and changes in a different unlessed gene (general or carded nature general carded in a large insight of changes have no income general cardens in a large insight of change have no income general different shallow and integer will be a distinct property of the distance positive and integer positive and makes positive property of the distance positive and makes general my distance of account of the distance positive and makes general my distance of account of the distance positive and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance and makes general my distance of account of the distance of the distance of the distance of account of the distance of th

Any correlation between less regardent discret severy or rue of error should be recognised, but should only be prospected and as severy or rue of any as green to the individual if it is validated and as sufficiently severy to be or use or no context of an individual result.

tont sent y learn it bentation at them test oftened in mental and neithy, some sent entered and several and to sent test of the top sen

is the testing "service ready?"

Even when a genetic test is variabled coepifically there are futher considerations that need to be established before the test can be considered as valid to a service satisfing, rather man in research.

The endrate and taken and societive known retriese replexing the rest and those being being the rest and

integrand to be precious or found actor rate as opposed to the integrand folia positive or take requires rate. It may be influenced by the complexity or fallowing of technical procedures, my internal effort or (as in some prematal treats) by calls taking to grow in taking purpose.

Laboratorias andemations gentation testing

The following issues are important, but are not specific to late onset disorders.

(a) All laboratories providing a genetic testing service should be appropriately accredited for this as well as taking part in internal and external quality control schemes.

All laboratories offering genetic testing services should be appropriately staffed and equipped, and should:

- (i) participate in an appropriate accreditation scheme:
- (ii) join an appropriate external quality assurance scheme; and
- (iii) perform adequate internal quality control.

All such systems should reflect current best practice. Examples of (i) and (ii) are registration with a National Accreditation Body and conformity with the requirements of BS EN ISO 9002 (Formerly BS 5750 Part 2). Continued registration is dependent on satisfactory audits that are performed at prescribed intervals by the Accreditation body to ensure compliance with the appropriate standards, and accreditation by the Clinical Pathology Accreditation (UK) Ltd (CPA). Accreditation by CPA involves external audit to standards reflecting best professional practice for clinical laboratories.

ACGT believes that such standards are applicable to all laboratories performing genetic testing services, including those in the NHS. Some genetic disorders are so rare that only a research laboratory may be able to undertake testing. Such laboratories should only offer a service if they are able to follow expected service standards, but equally it should be made clear to those requesting testing or being tested that the research nature of the laboratory may give limitations.

The accrediting body may vary according to the nature of the genetic testing, which may be based on DNA, chromosome or biochemical analysis, but it is essential that the main requisites of a genetic testing service are addressed, regardless of the technology used.

LODREPORT.7

the following Issues are important, but are not specific to late ontol disorders.

All laboratories providing a genetic testing sentce should be appropriately accredited for this as well as raiding part in mierzel and external quality control schemes.

All laboratories offering genetic testing sarvices should be appropriately staffed and equiposed, and should:

- (i) participate in an appropriate accreditation scheme
- (ii) join an appropriate external quality assurance scheme: and
 - (iii) perform adequate internal quality control

All auch systems should reflect current best practice. Examples of (i) and (ii) are registration with a National Accreditation Body and conformity with the requirements of BS EN ISO 3002 (Formerly BS 575). Continued registration is dependent on satisfactory mudits the are performed at prescribed intervals by the Accreditation body to ensure compliance with the appropriate standards, and accreditation or the Chinical Pathology Accreditation (UK) Ltd (CPA). Accreditation by CPA involves external audit to standards reflecting best professional practice.

ACGT believes that such standards are applicable to all laborationes performing genetic testing services, including those on the AntS. Same genetic disorders are so rare that only a research laboratory may be able to undertake testing. Such laboratories should only offer a service if they are able to follow expected service standards but equally it should be made clear to those requesting testing or being tested that the research nature of the laboratory may also liested that the

The accrediting body may vary according to the nature of the genetic teating, which may be based on DNA, circumosome or biochamical analysis, but it is essential that the main requienes of a parente teating service are addressed, regardless of the technology used.

(b) Research laboratories should not normally be the basis for a genetic testing service; where they are, because of the rarity of the disorder or other factors it is essential that the service delivered conforms to the same standards expected in an approved service laboratory.

If the early stage of development of the genetic test means that the field is still at the borderline of research and service, this should also be made clear, and the test should not be offered or promoted as an established service.

(c) Genetic testing should be undertaken only by laboratories closely linked with other genetics services.

Many general pathology and haematology laboratories use genetic techniques to investigate disease, while the detection of somatic (non-inherited) genetic changes forms an important part of laboratory analyses of tumours. Although the technology may be the same, genetic testing for inherited disorders, in particular pre-symptomatic testing, require different approaches, and should not be undertaken by general laboratories unless they form part of a specific genetic testing service, and meet the general provisions for accreditation and level of expertise appropriately.

Information needed by those being tested

The communication of various types of information outlined in this section comprises an considerable part of the process known as genetic counselling whether it is given by clinical geneticists, genetic nurse specialists or by other professionals.

(a) Information on the disorder being tested for should be full, accurate and appropriately presented.

While some individuals requesting predictive genetic testing for a late onset disorder will have extensive experience of the condition from their own family, others will not, or the information may be incomplete. This information is essential if individuals are to make appropriate decisions regarding testing.

17

(b) Research inducationes should not normally be the basis for a genetic instruction service; where they are, because of the runky of the disorder or other factors in its essential that the service delivered curdoms to too same standards expected in an approved service laboratory.

If the early stage of development of the genelio test means that the field is still at the bordenine of research and service, (his should also be made clear, and the test should not be offered or promoted as an established service.

Genetic lesting should be undertaken only by laboratories classly lesked this other genetics, services,

Many general pethology and haematology laboratories use generic techniques to investigate disease, while the detection of samatic (non-intended) genetic changes forms an important part of laboratory analyses of tumours. Although the technology may be the same genetic lessing for inherited disorders, in marticular pre-symptomatic testing, require different approaches, and should not be uncarrolled by general laboratories unless they form part of a specific genetic testing sentice, and meet the general provisions for accreditation and level of expenses appropriately.

information needed by those being tested

The communication of various types of information outlined in this section comprises an considerable part of the process known as genetic-entricating whether it is given by circlest geneticity, genetic nurse specialists or by other professionals.

(a) Information on the distributer being matest for should be suit occurate and appropriately presented.

Vinice some mandatals requestory productive general meting for a late onset disorder will have extensive expensive or the condition free own family, others will not or the information may be incorrelate. This information is essential if individuals are to make appropriate decision requiring feeting.

(b) Full information should be provided on the test, its consequences and limitations, and its scientific and clinical validity.

Some individuals being tested may have inaccurate expectations as to what a genetic test can deliver in terms of removing or confirming risk, or in predicting severity or age of onset. This may also apply to some clinicians requesting testing.

(c) Individuals should be fully informed of potential adverse consequences, such as for insurance, employment, and effects on other family members.

Experience with genetic testing for HD and other serious late onset disorders has shown that while many individuals are well informed in advance, there are almost always significant issues that have not been already considered and which are important for them to make an appropriate decision.

(d) Information should be provided in a clear and simple manner that is readily understandable. While written information is important, complex information should be provided face to face by an appropriately trained and experienced person.

In genetic testing for serious late onset disorders, there are frequently complex and sensitive issues that require discussion, rather than simply provision of information. While not all such issues require involvement of specialist genetics services, these have an important role when they are complex and time-consuming, or when they involve members of the extended family. Genetic Nurse Specialists and other professionals play an important role in pre-test preparation and in post-test home visiting to ensure that necessary support is provided and that information has been received and understood. Voluntary organisations involved with genetic disorders can also be a valuable source of information for those considering genetic testing.

(e) Individuals should be given adequate time to absorb the information provided, before a result is given.

For serious late onset disorders such as familial cancers and HD, a two step approach has been found to be important in allowing time for reflection. Since a premium is often placed on avoiding delay in other laboratory testing situations, it is important that this time interval is protected.

LODREPORT.7 18

Full information should be provided in the test as consequences and challenges and challenges and challenges.

Some individuals being tested may have indocurate expectations as to what a genetic test can deliver in terms of removing or continuing risk.

of in predicting severity or age of orest. The may also apply to some clinicians requesting testing.

Individuals should be fully informed of potential sowerse consequences, such as for insurance, employment, and effects on other fundy members

Experience with genetic testing for HD and other serious late onest disorders has shown that while many individuals are well informed an advance, there are almost always significant lessures that have not been already, considered and which see unportant for these to make an appropriate decision.

(d) Information should be provided in a clear and single manner that is reside understandable. While written information is important, conjugationalist should be provided face to face by an appropriately named and expendent person.

In genetic testing for serious late onset describes, there are requestly complex and sensitive issues that require discussion, rather than army provision of information. Writie not all such rathes require involvement of specialist genetics services, firese have an emportal irror when they are complex and time-consuming, or when they involve members at the extended family. Genetic Number Specialisms and other protessions play an important rate in pre-test properties and or per-test properties and per-testing genetic disorder can also be a valuable source of information for those considering genetic testing

Individuals should be given adopted the to ensert the information provided before a result is given.

For sonous later onset discretes such as familial opinions and I+D, a two step approach may been found to be impurious in ellowing time for reflection." Swice a premium is often pluced on avoiding delay in other laboratory testing ploudons, is a reportion that this true later interval is producted.

Consent to genetic testing

(a) Where an individual is able to give consent, genetic testing should only be undertaken after such consent is given. In the case of presymptomatic genetic testing of healthy individuals, written consent should always be obtained. The main purpose of consent is to provide documentary evidence that an explanation of the proposed procedure was given and that consent was sought and obtained.

Written consent is already established practice in presymptomatic testing for HD and most other serious late onset disorders. As such testing becomes more widespread this should be a general policy. In diagnostic testing of symptomatic individuals current policy is more variable; we consider written consent desirable here also.

(b) Consent should be specific.

New technology may make it possible to test for many genetic diseases at one time and could generate results relating to disorders that the individual was not even aware of, a situation which should be carefully avoided. If testing is for a group of allied disorders, this should be made clear when consent is being obtained.

(c) Where an adult is permanently incapable of giving consent (e.g. because of a learning disability) the legal position is that the decision will be made by the doctor responsible for the person's clinical care who will be guided by the best interests of the individual and will take into account, where appropriate, the views of the family or other close carers. If the incapacity is temporary, genetic testing should be delayed until consent is possible unless it is essential in the individual's therapy. (The special case of testing children is considered below).

The issues of testing of the incapacitated are complex and in relation to genetic disorders we need to distinguish between the situation in which testing is necessary in furtherance of the individual's treatment, when it will be clearly in their best interests; where testing might be proposed essentially in the interests of furthering the diagnosis, but without implications for treatment; and where testing is predictive, with no symptoms likely to be related to the disorder being tested for.

In psychiatric practice, mental illness may result in temporary incapacity to consent and the clinician must then be guided by consideration of the individual's best interests. However, many mentally ill people retain the capacity to consent but assessment of that capacity can at times be difficult. It is important to guard against the risk of an individual giving

LODREPORT.7 19

Consent to ceneric testing

The transfer of the second sec

prices and most other semple to the control of the

Consent should be seen for

New recombings may make it not told for many generic diseases at one, title and cruid conerate results faileding to dischass that told individual was not even sweet of a shuellon which should be serviced eventually and the serviced of the serviced to a shuellon which should be made avoided it tentioned to be serviced or allest dear when consent is being obtained.

general descriptions are negligible in a proposabled and complex and in recition to general description as which recition as which recition as which recition as a new real to desire the new to the second of the second of the description of the second of the description of the second of the secon

in payonisting practice, mental filmers may more for property incapacity in comparts and unsuch many many many many in an according to the payons in the payons of the payons in the pay

TRUNCASOUIL

consent during a period of mental illness which they would have withheld had they been in normal health by ensuring that the individual fully understands the nature of the proposed test and its likely consequences and is able to balance these issues appropriately in making their decision.

(d) Consent should be freely given, without pressure from third parties.

There has been public concern that pressure for genetic testing for serious late disorders might come from insurers or employers, though currently there is no clear evidence of this happening directly. A more frequent and more difficult to resolve issue is that of pressure to be tested from family members. This may only be recognised when the issues are discussed before testing. Professionals involved in providing genetic testing should likewise not exert pressure and should present information in a way that permits a free choice.

Support in relation to genetic testing

(a) Appropriate support in preparation for and subsequent to genetic testing should be considered as part of the genetic testing process.

Genetic testing for late onset disorders may have consequences extending many years ahead and affecting multiple family members. The testing process itself may also be extremely stressful, but experience from HD and familial cancers suggests that even serious adverse results can usually be well coped with if the person tested is fully prepared and has adequate support. The likely needs for support should be considered and planned for as part of the testing process, otherwise unexpected serious problems could be generated for the individual, for family doctors and for other staff.

As much of the long-term support, follow-up and co-ordination will devolve to primary health care teams it is important that they have the mechanisms to cope with this duty. Such mechanisms include suitable record keeping of genetic tests taken, recall dates and family history data.

consent during a period of mental ilmeso stricts tree vocad have withhold had they been in domail health by enquiring that the individual lative understands the nature of the proposed real and as their consequences and is able to balance those endes appropriately in making their decision.

Donsont should be nearly great, without pressure non pay carries

There has been public concern that present for genetic technic to secure for genetic technic to section the section for the section of section to the section of the section of presents to be freeze and should be section. The technic technical involved in providing freeze and should present the section to the section of the section of

Support in relation to conche resting

(A) Appropriate support in proparation for and suprequent a general season should be considered as part of the general relating process.

density the process of the control of the person of the control of

As much of the long-turn support, tofoscup and co-ordination will device to be private to private the important that tray have the medianisms to core with me duty. Such mochanisms not to such substitute and the substitute to core with the day. Such mochanisms not be substituted to core and take the substitute date.

(b) Purchasers should consider and cost the potential support needs of genetic tests when evaluating and commissioning genetic services.

The cost of associated genetic counselling and related measures should be costed in addition to and separately from the laboratory aspects of a genetic test. Some genetic tests for late onset disorders, such as that for polyposis coli, will reduce later costs of investigating or treating serious diseases. The potential effects of abnormal test results in terms of long term support and medical investigations also need to be considered when the likely overall benefit of the test is being assessed.

"Over the counter" genetic testing for late onset disorders

(a) Appreyious AGGT report in a already recommended against such testing and we support this conclusion.

ACGT considers that the main role for genetic testing supplied direct to the public should be limited to determination of carrier status for inherited recessive disorders in which an abnormal result carries no significant direct health implications for the customer. ACGT considers that the provision of such testing poses fewer difficulties than provision of tests for inherited dominant and X-linked disorders, chromosomal disorders, for adult onset genetic disorders regardless of inheritance, or for the genetic component(s) of multifactorial diseases including tests for somatic mutations.

The complexity of issues, both scientific and general, involved with genetic testing for late onset disorders makes "over the counter" testing inappropriate for this category of disorders.

(b) Any medically qualified person requesting or providing genetic testing for late onset disorders should ensure that they, or another suitably qualified medical practitioner, are actively involved in the process.

There is a possibility that medical involvement may be "token" in nature, leading effectively to a situation equivalent to "over the counter" testing. This should not be permitted.

Purchasers should consider and cost the potential support naces of genetic tests when evaluating and commissioning genetic services.

The cost of associated genetic counselling and related measures should be costed in addition to and expands from the laboratory aspects of a genetic test. Some genetic tests for late onest disorders, such as trust for polyposis coll, will reduce later costs of investigating or freating senious discusses. The potential effects of abnormal test results in terms of long term support and medical investigations also need to be considered when the tikely overall benefit of the test is being assessed.

"Over the counter" genetic testing for late onset disorders

A prophytic ACC Lampston.

ACGT considers that the main role for genetic testing supplied direct to the public should be limited to determinetion of carrier status for inherited recessive disorders in which an shnormal result carries no significant direct frealth implications for the customer. ACGT considered that the provision of such testing poses fewer difficulties than provision of tests for inherited dominant and X-linked disorders, chromosomal disease for adult creat genetic clearly also and inheritance or desired component(s) of multilactorial diseases including tests for sometic multilactorial diseases in the somet

The complexity of issues, both scientific and general involved with genetic testing for late onset disorders intakes "over the counter testing idappropriate for this category of disorders.

Any medically qualified person requesting or providing generic testing for tale onset disorders should ensure that they, or another suitably qualified nisulcar practitioners are actively involved in the process.

There is a possibility that medical involvement may be "token" in nature, leading effectively to a situation equivalent to "ever the counter" trating. This should not be permitted.

Pre-symptomatic Genetic Testing of young children for late onset disorders

(a) "Over the counter" genetic testing of children is not appropriate.

This was the conclusion of the committee's previous report and we continue to endorse this approach. The issues involved may be complex and they require professional involvement.

(b) Any request from a person or persons with parental responsibility to professionals, for pre-symptomatic genetic testing of a young child unable to give consent, should be fully discussed in context of the particular family situation, the nature of the disorder, the possible medical or other benefits, and the implications of testing for the child and family.

Requests for such testing are frequently part of a more general need for information and require full and sensitive discussion with a professional who can provide this; they should not be simply accepted or declined on ground of general policy. If a child is to be tested, then the consent to be given for the test by the person or persons with parental responsibility should be on the basis that it is in the child's best interest.

(c) Presymptomatic testing of young children for disorders not currently influenced by therapy, and where onset is normally in adult life, is not recommended, though there may be special situations that are exceptions to this.

Since young children are usually unable to give consent, it is preferable for important decisions relating to their adult life to be left to a time when they can give consent themselves, especially since it is known that a considerable proportion of adults may decline testing in such a situation. This has also been the conclusion of other bodies, such as the Clinical Genetics working group report, the Genetics Interest Group and the US Task force on Genetic Testing. The situation for a particular disorder will require reassessment in the light of advances in therapy.

22

Pre-symptomatic Genetic Testing of young children for late caset disorders

- (a) Over the counter generic resting of children is not appropriate.
- ontinue to endorse this approach. The issues involved may be complex and they require professional involvement.
- (b) Any request from a person or persons with perental responsibility to professionals for pre-symptometic genetic testing of a young child unable to give consent should be fully discussed in contact of the particular family situation, the nature of the disorder the possible medical or other benefits, and the implications of testing for the child and family.

requests for such testing are frequently part of a more general need for information and require full and sensitive discussion with a professional who can provide this; they should not be simply eccepted or decimed on ground of general policy. If a child is to be fested, then the consent to be given for the test by the person or persons with parental responsibility should be on the basis that it is in the child's boat interest.

Presymptomatic testing of young children for disenders not currently influenced by therapy, and likere cases is normally in adult title, is not recommenced though there may be special squations that are exceptions to this

Since young critician are usually unable to give concent, it is preferable for important decisions relating to their adult life to be left to a time which they can give consent themselves, especially since it is known that a considerable proportion of adults may decline testing in such a situation. This has also been the conclusion of other bodies, such as the Clinical Genetics working group report, the Genetics Interest Group and the US flask force on Genetic Testing. The situation for a particular disorder will require reassessment in the light of advances in thereou

(d) Where genetic tests are being used diagnostically in the context of a child with a family history of a late onset disorder showing clinical features, it is essential that these clinical features are relevant to the nature of the family disorder.

Genetic testing is increasingly part of diagnosis in paediatric practice. Where a late onset disorder may occasionally occur in childhood, there is the risk that in a child with symptoms, these might be unrelated to the disorder in the family; this would give a real risk of inadvertent detection of the gene being present, with serious implications for later life. Many clinicians do not at present recognise this potentially dangerous situation.

Genetic testing for late onset disorders in adolescents

Requests from adolescents themselves regarding presymptomatic genetic testing for late onset disorder deserve full and sensitive discussion, taking into account the individual and their family. If the adolescent is competent to give consent but there are not clear benefits of testing, we would recommend that ideally testing be deferred until the age of majority is reached. However, the competent adolescent is entitled to make a personal decision on this matter after a full discussion and exploration of the issues.

Adolescents will vary greatly as to their emotional and mental maturity in relation to complex issues for later life. Current experience is that such requests are few but that they need full discussion with an experienced person. Pregnancy could be a special situation where testing needs to be considered.

In some late onset disorders, eg familial adenomatous polyposis, for which treatment might be possible or for which screening might detect the condition at an early enough stage for treatment to be effective there is good reason to consider early testing of adolescents. In conditions such as familial cardiomyopathy where there may be a family history of sudden death in young family members there may be benefit in carrying out predictive testing in children and adolescents. The situation for each disorder requires careful consideration.

Where genetic tests are being used diagnostically in the context of a child van a family history of a late creat disorder showing claim of features, it is essenant that these clinical features are relevant to the notice of the family disorder.

Genetic testing is increasingly part of disgnosis in paediatric oractice. Where a late coset disorder may our asignosity occur in childhood, there is the risk that in a child with symptoms, these might be unrelated to the disorder in the family; this would give a real risk of inadvertient detection of the gene being present, with senious implications for later life. Many dispersion do not at present recognise this potentially dangerous situation.

Generic testing for late onset disorders in addescents

Requests from adolescents themselves regarding prisymptometic genetic testing for late onset disorder deserve full and sensitive disorder deserve into account the individual and their family. If the adolescent is competent to give consent to there are not clear bonefits of testing, if a waint recommend that ideally testing be deferred until the age of majorify is macres. However the competent adolescent is entitled to make a personal dataset on this matter a full discussion and exploration of the essent

Adolescents will vary greatly as to meir amorional and mental maturity in relation to complex issues for igtar the Current extendence is trigit such requests are few but that mey need tuil discussion with an experienced person. Prognancy could be a special situation where testing needs to be considered.

In some into onset disorders, eg familial atanomistous polynosis, for which treatment might be possible or for which tree amp gright detect the condition at an early anough stage for texament to be oriented there have its good resson to consider eithy toating of adolescents. In outdisons such as familial cardiomycpathy where them may be attanily history of sudden death in young family mumbers there may be estably history out predictive testing in children and adolescents. The sauntbon for each disorder requires careful consideration.

Prenatal genetic testing for late onset disorders

Prenatal genetic testing for late onset disorders should only be undertaken in the context of full genetic counselling.

Requests for prenatal genetic testing are relatively uncommon for late onset disorders by comparison with serious childhood genetic disease. In general, requests are normally related to severe and untreatable disorders, where the individual concerned has experienced particular adverse effects of the disorder. Prenatal testing also can provide an option for those healthy individuals with an abnormal presymptomatic test result to have children free from the genetic disorder in question. There may be complex situations when a person simultaneously requests presymptomatic testing for themselves and for their pregnancy.

A particular issue arises when a couple decide to continue a pregnancy after an abnormal prenatal test result. This effectively gives presymptomatic diagnosis for the child after it is born, in contradiction to the recommendations given above. Although this may be an inevitable occurrence on occasions, full discussion in advance of prenatal testing should minimise it.

Genetic testing and results of research studies

Most genetic studies leading to isolation of a disease related gene have involved analysis of affected and unaffected family members. Research on the genes for familial cancers and HD are examples of the importance of such family studies in late onset disorders. Stored DNA samples may be available for testing long after the original study has been completed. This gives the possibility of important results being generated when the individuals concerned may be unaware of this and may not have given specific consent. In the case of late onset disorder an abnormal result may be found in healthy relatives. Such information may be available in the research laboratory and difficult questions may arise as to whether or not participants should be informed of the results.

LODREPORT.7 24

Primatel genetic testing for late oncet disorders

Prenutal genetic testing for late onset disorders should only be undertaken in the context of full genetic counselling.

Requests for prenatal genetic leating are relatively unconvision for lare oneset disorders by comparison with serious childhood genetic disease in general, requests are normally related to severe and unbeatrable disorders where the individual concerned has expendenced particular adverse effects of the disorder. Prenatal testing also can provide an adverse effects of these healthy individuals with an abnormal presymptomicular testification for these children free from the genetic disorder in question them may be complex situations when a person simultaneously requests presymptomatic testing for themselves and for their pragnatory

A particular issue arises when a couple decide to continue a pregnancy after an ebnormal prenatal test result. This effectively gives presymptomatic diagnosis for the child after if to born, in continuence to the recommendations given above. Although this may be an incortable occurrence on occasions, full discussion in advance of prenatal leating should minimise it.

Genetic testing and results of research studies

Analysis of affected and unaffected family members. Research on the penes for familial trancers and HD are examples of the importance of such family studies in interest disorders. Stored DNA samples of the importance of such family studies in interest disorders. Stored DNA samples may be available for feebing fong after the original study has been completed. This gives the possibility of important made and may not be to dispose the disorder and may not be to dispose the disorder and an interest of the case of tale qualifier an absorbed may not be to disposed in healthy relatives. Such information may be available in the research found in healthy relatives. Such information may be available in the research be informed of the results.

(a) Research studies that generate identifiable genetic test results on individuals should only be done with consent of the individuals and following approval of a designated ethical committee.

Safeguards of this nature are particularly important since the stability of DNA creates the possibility of samples collected originally for a study with no individual implications being used subsequently to generate sensitive genetic information. Where there is a possibility of this, new consent and new ethical committee permission should be obtained, or the samples should be made completely anonymous. There may be exceptional situations where research information needs to be used, as when an individual is deceased and no further material is available, or when no service is available outside a research setting.

(b) Individual genetic test information resulting from research studies should not be given to participants unless a clear and specific arrangement has been made at the onset. Research participants should be made aware that they will not receive genetic test information that forms part of research.

Research information is, by its nature, provisional and the way material is collected and analysed will often make it unsuitable for service use. Where a research participant wishes to have genetic testing as a service this preferably should be done using a separate sample and following appropriate laboratory and clinical service standards. There may be exceptional situations when no service is available outside a research setting.

(a) Rosearch studies that generate identificate genetic test results on individuals of should only be done with consent of the individuals and following approval of a designated ethical committee.

Safeguards of this nature are particularly important since the smolitly of DNA creates the possibility of samples collected originally for a study with no individual implications being used subsequently to generate sensitive genetic information. Where there is a possibility of this, new consent and new ethical committee permission should be obtained, or the samples should be made completely anonymous. There may be exceptional situations where research information needs to be used, as when an individual is decessed and no further material is available, or when no service is available outside a research setting.

individual genetic test information resulting from research studies should not be given to participants unless a clear and specific arrangement has been made award that onset. Research participants should be made award that may will not receive genetic test information that forms part of résearch

Research information is, by its nature, provisional and the way material is collected and analysed will often make it unsuitable for service use. Where a research participant wishes to have genetic testing as a service this preferably should be done using a separate sample and following appropriate taboratory and clinical service standards. There may be exceptional situations when no service is available outling a research setting.

ANNEX A

POPULATION SCREENING

Genetic testing for late onset disorders currently takes place mainly in the context of a family history of a disorder, with healthy relatives already aware of their genetic risk and requesting testing to resolve it. The increasing identification of specific genetic changes means that it is now technically feasible to detect those at risk outside the family context, and simplication of technology allows genetic tests to be used for screening large groups, even whole populations, for the detection of mutations underlying late onset disorders.

The use of genetic tests for such screening raises important issues over and above those already identified for family based genetic testing, including the following:

- (a) The procedures for sample collection and laboratory analysis may mean a greater error rate than when testing results from an individual request. This must be clearly recognised by all involved and confirmation of the initial screening result must be built into the programme.
- (b) Those being screened will be likely to know less about the disorder, the test and its implications than those requesting testing because of family history. There is a particular need to ensure full understanding and support, yet the large numbers involved make it likely that this may not be adequately provided, or that it is restricted to those proving to have an abnormal result.
- (c) Where a genetic test is used to screen populations of affected individuals to detect a genetic subset (e.g. screening all individuals with breast cancer for the BRCA1 mutation), those tested may not have been aware that the disorder was genetic in nature, with consequences to their relatives.
- (d) Genetic screening raises more general screening, epidemiological and public health issues that need consideration along with the specifically genetic issues. These include that screening should only be introduced where an appropriate treatment (or follow-up action) is available and where treatment of the disorder at an early stage is of more benefit than treatment at a later stage.
- (e) Appropriate support should exist to assist those who prove to have an abnormal test result. It is important to avoid prematurely "medicalising" healthy individuals.
- (f) There is a potential conflict in genetic screening programmes between the aim of maximising choice for individuals and "public health" goals of reducing the

LODREPORT.7 26

A MEMIAA

POPULATION SCREENING

Contain testing for late onset disorders currently taxes place mainly in the context of a family history of a disorder, with healthy relatives already name of their genetic dark and requesting testing to resoive it. The increasing identification of synotic genetic changes means that it is now technically testinate to detect those at rax outcate the family context, and simplication of technology allows genetic tests to be used for screening large groups even whole populations, for the detection of mustions underlying late onset disorders.

The use of genetic tests for such screening raises important issues over and above those already identified for family based genetic testing, including the tollewing

- (a) the procedures for sample collection and laboratory analysis may mean a greater amor rate than when testing results from an individual request. This must be clearly recognised by all involved and confirmation of the jurier screening result must be built into the programme
- I nose being screened will be ukely to know less about the decider his test and its implications than tipose requesting testing because of family extrary.

 There is a perficular need to ensure full understanding and support yet the large numbers involved make it likely that this may not be adequately presented, or that it is restricted to those proving to have an abnormal result.
- Vimere a genetic subset (e.g. screening at) individuals with breast cort or for the BRCA1 mutation), those tested may not have been aware that the disorder was genetic in nature, with consequences to their relatives.
- Denetic screening raises more general screening epidemiological and public health issues that need consideration along with the specifically genetic scales. These include that screening should only be introduced where an appropriate treatment (or follow-up action) is available and where treatment of the disorder at an early stage is of more benefit than treatment of a later stage.
- Appropriate support should exist to avoid prematurely "medicalicary" healthy individuals.
- There is a potential conflict in genetic screening programmes between the nim
 of maximising choice for individuels and "public intent" goals of national time.

frequency of a genetic disorder. The aims of any screening programme should be made explicit.

(g) The National Screening Committee should be consulted about any recommendations on the introduction of screening programmes involving genetic testing.

CONSULTATION DOCHMENT - DMLY

frequency of a genetic disorder. The aims of any screening programme should be made explicit.

(g) The National Screening Committee stiquid be conculted about any recommendations on the introduction of screening programmes involving genetic testing.

ANNEX B

DIAGNOSTIC GENETIC TESTING

Until recently, most genetic testing neither aimed at nor permitted a specific diagnostic use. Most of the issues discussed above are relevant to the testing of healthy relatives at risk for a late onset disorder that has already been diagnosed and recognised as genetic in nature, in an affected family member.

The specificity of genetic mutations for an increasing number of late onset disorders now gives the possibility of a primary diagnostic use of genetic testing in patients showing clinical features thought possibly to be due to a particular genetic disorder, even though there may be no family history of this. This increasingly important use of genetic testing is becoming an important part of overall medical practice and has implications different from those for presymptomatic (predictive) genetic testing.

- (a) Diagnostic genetic testing will principally be requested not by the individuals themselves, nor by specialists in genetics, but by a wide variety of medical staff in different clinical specialties and in primary care. Most will have little detailed knowledge of medical genetics and many will be unaware of the important issues outlined in this document and elsewhere.
- (b) Individuals being diagnostically tested will be symptomatic; the test result will identify the nature of a disorder, rather than its presence or absence. However, the possible genetic nature of the illness may not be recognised by the person tested or by their relatives, and this should be made clear, and further information and support offered.
- (c) Where a symptomatic patient is being investigated in the context of a family history of a late onset disorder, it is important to ensure that the clinical features support this diagnosis, or that other causes have been excluded as far as possible. If this is not done, an abnormal result may be obtained that is unrelated to the patient's symptoms. In effect a presymptomatic test will have been done, without the appropriate preparation and other measures.

28

ANNEX B

DIAGNOSTIC GENETIC TESTING

Until recently, most ganetic testing neither aimed at not permitted a specific diagnostic use. Most of the issues discussed above are relevant to the teating of healthy relatives at risk for a late onset disorder that has already been diagnosed and recognised as genetic in nature, in an affected family member.

The specificity of genetic mutations for an increasing number of late onset disorders now gives the possibility of a primary diagnostic use of genetic testing in paramissinowing clinical features thought possibly to be due to a particular genetic disorder, even though there may be no family history of this. This increasingly important use of genetic testing is becoming an important part of overall medical practice and has implications different from those for presymptomatic (predictive) genetic testing

- (a) Diagnostic genetic testing will principally be requested not by the individuals themselves, nor by specialists in genetics, but by a wide variety of modical start in different clinical specialties and in primary care. Most will have fittle detailed knowledge of medical genetics and many will be unaware of the important issues outlined in this document and elsewhere.
- Individuals being diagnostically tested will be symptomatic, the test result will identify the nature of a disorder, rather than its presence or absence. However, the possible genetic nature of the illness may not be recognised by the person tested or by their relatives, and this should be made clear, and further information and support offered.
- Where a symptomatic-patient is being investigated in the context of a family history of a late onset disorder, it is important to ensure that the chinical features support this diagnosis, or that other causes have been excluded as far as possible. If this is not done, an abnormal result may be obtained that is unrelated to the patient's symptoms. In effect a presymptomatic test will have been done, without the appropriate preparation and other resources.

ANNEX C

GENETIC SUSCEPTIBILITY

Genetic testing in clinical practice currently mainly concerns disorders following clear cut inheritance, determined by a single major gene. Most common disorders of later life however, do not show simple inheritance patterns, even though many are increasingly recognised as having an important genetic contribution to their pathogenesis. Common and serious late onset disorders in this group include diabetes, hypertension, coronary heart disease and susceptibility to various infectious agents. Current research is resulting in some of the specific genetic factors being identified, giving the possibility of genetic testing by DNA analysis.

At present, there is considerable uncertainty as to the extent of involvement of the specific genes in these common disorders. There may be variation between different studies or different populations, while the finding of association between a particular genotype and disease is rarely based on longitudinal study. The particular genetic changes involved often form part of normal variation in a population, unlike the rare and specific changes associated with single gene disorders.

Testable genetic factors in common diseases rarely show an absolute association, but may relate to susceptibility by indicating an increased or decreased likelihood of developing the disorder. There will be many individuals showing the genetic change who will not develop the condition and many others with the disorder who do not show the particular change. The strength of the association will vary, and will represent only one of a number of factors that collectively determine whether the disorder will develop.

Genetic susceptibility testing is thus very different in nature from conventional genetic testing for single gene disorders and will rarely be relevant to the usual indications for genetic testing in that group. However, there may be important reasons for testing being undertaken, particularly as our knowledge of the genetic basis of common diseases becomes better established. These include:

- (a) Greater understanding of disease mechanisms. It may be possible to separate broad disease categories into more specific groups and this may be relevant to therapeutic approaches.
- (b) Identification of genetic susceptibility to particular drugs could become important in drug choice and dosage.
- (c) Identifying genetic susceptibility to infectious diseases could be relevant in targeting immunisation and related programmes.

LODREPORT.7

GENETIC SUSCEPTIBILITY

Contests resulting the clinical practice currently mainly concerns disorders following clear cut inheritance, determined by a single major gene. Most common disorders of later life however, do not show simple inheritance patterns, even though many are increasingly recognised as having an important genetic contribution to their pathogenesis. Common and serious late onset disorders in this group include diabetes, hypertension, coronary heart disease and susceptibility to various intended agents. Current research is resulting in some of the specific genetic factors being dentified, giving the possibility of genetic testing by DNA analysis.

At pleasent, there is considerable uncertainty as to the extent of mystement of the operating genes in these common disorders. There may be variation between distanced studies or different populations, while the finding of association between a particular genetype and disease is mely based on longitudinal study. The particular genetic changes involved often form part of normal variation in a population, units the new and specific changes associated with single gene disorders.

Lestable genetic factors in common diseases rarely show an absolute association, but that relate to susceptibility by indicating an increased or decreased thesthood of developing the disorder. There will be many individuals showing the genetic change who will not develop the condition and many others with the disorder who do not show the particular change. The strength of the association will vary, and will represent only one of a number of factors that collectively determine whether the disorder will develop.

testing for single gene disorders and will rarely be relevant to the usual indications for genetic genetic testing in that group. However, there may be important gasons for testing being unidertaken, particularly as our knowledge of the genetic basis of common diseases becomes better established. These include:

- (a) Greater under standing of disease mechanisms. It may be possible to separate broad disease categories into more specific groups and this may be relevant to therepeutic approaches.
- (b) Identification of genetic susceptibility to particular drugs could become important in drug choice and dozing
- (c) Identifying genetic susceptibility to infectious diseases could be relevant in targetting immunisation and related occuraments.

(d) Those identified as being at high risk for common chronic disorders could adjust their diet, lifestyle and other factors to reduce the risk of developing the disorder.

At present, the evidence that individual genetic testing will give clear benefits in any of the above respects remains preliminary. It is thus important that clinicians, and the general public, are aware of this, and that they do not expect the same accurate predictive and diagnostic results as can now be obtained for many single gene disorders. Data on the scientific and clinical validity will be particularly important to establish, as well as evidence as to real benefit to these tested.

When genetic susceptibility testing for common late onset disorders does become established in clinical practice, it is likely that it will be applied in a very different way from the genetic tests established for clearly inherited disorders. It is unlikely that specialist genetics services will be significantly involved in the clinical and genetic counselling aspects; these, where necessary, are more likely to be dealt with by those involved in primary care and the relevant clinical specialties. Likewise the laboratory service patterns may well be different from existing genetic testing services; they may form part of more general laboratory services.

One subgroup of common late onset disorders requiring special attention is where a small proportion of cases prove to follow a clear single gene inheritance pattern. Important examples of this are seen in breast and colorectal cancer, where around 5-10% of cases are now known to be determined by specific genes of major effect, giving very high risks of disease in those with a particular genetic constitution. Separation of such subgroups from the much larger proportion of cases where the genetic risks are relatively small, has proved of considerable importance to those families detected with a specific change and allows genetic testing in them to be considered along the same lines as for rarer genetic disorders. It is likely that comparable clearly genetic subgroups will emerge in other common late onset disorders as their underlying basis becomes clearer.

LODREPORT.7 30

Those identified as being at high risk for common chronic disorders could adjust their diet, lifestyle and other factors to reduce the risk of developing the disorder.

Al present, the evidence that individual genetic feating will give clear benefits in any of the above respects remains preliminary. It is thus important that clinicians, and the general public, are aware of this, and that they do not expect the same accurate predictive and diagnostic results as can now be obtained for many single general disorders. Data on the scientific and clinical validity will be notlicearly important to establish, as well as evidence as to real benefit to these tested.

When genetic susceptibility testing for common, late onset disorders does become established in clinical practice, it is likely that it will be applied in a very different way from the genetic tests established for clearly intented disorders. It is unlikely that specialist genetic services will be significantly involved in the charts and genetic counseling aspects, these where necessary, are more likely to be dealt with by those involved in primary care and the relevant clinical specialties. Likeway the instormant clinical specialties. Likeway the instormant clinical specialties and the relevant clinical specialties. The way will be different from existing genetic festing services. Bray our torm part of more general laboratory services.

One subgroup of common late onset disorders requiring special attention is where a small proportion of cases prove to follow a clear single gene innertuonce pattern languaged proportion of cases are now known to be determined by specific genes of major etlact.

10% of cases are now known to be determined by specific genes of major etlact, giving very high risks of disease in those with a particular genetic constitution. Separation of cases where the genetic risks are relatively small, has proved of considerable insortance to one families detected with a specific change and allows genetic teating in them to be considered along their same lines as for rame genetic disorders. It is thely that companied clearly genetic subgroups will emerge in other common tate onset disorders as their underlying basis becomes clearer.

ANNEX D

Members of the Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing (ACGT)

Rev Dr John Polkinghorne KBE FRS Chairman

Professor Kay Davies * Department of Biochemistry, Oxford.

Professor John Durant Assistant Director, The Science Museum,

South Kensington.

Professor Peter Harper * Professor & Consultant in Medical

Genetics, Cardiff.

Dr Hilary Harris General Practitioner, Manchester.

Professor John Harris * Professor of Bioethics & Applied Philosophy,

University of Manchester.

Miss Wendy Johnston * Genetic Health Visitor, Belfast City Hospital

Trust

Mrs Christine Lavery * Director of the Society for

Mucopolysaccharide Diseases and founding

trustee of the Genetic Interest Group.

Professor Sally Macintyre Director, MRC Medical Sociology Unit.

Mr Matthew Parris The Times.

Professor Marcus Pembrey Mothercare Professor of Paediatric Genetics,

Institute of Child Health, London.

Dr Sultana Saeed Formerly Lecturer in Law, University of

London.

Mr Philip Webb General Manager, Zeneca Diagnostics,

Abingdon, Oxfordshire.

LODREPORT.7 31

^{*} Members of the Late Onset Disorder Sub-Group.

ANNEXD

Members of the Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing (ACGT)

Rev Dr John Polkingherne KBE FRS Chalman

Professor Kay Davies

Professor John Durant

Professor Peter Harper

Dr. Hilasy Harris

Professor John Harris

Miss Wendy Johnston

Mrs Christine Lavery

Professor Sally Macintyre

Mr. Matthew Parris

Professor Marcus Pembrey

Dr Sultana Saeed

Mr Philip Web!

Department of Biochemistry Cylord

Assistant Director, The Science Museum, South Kensington.

Professor & Consultant in Mexical Genetics, Carelle.

General Practitioner Manchester

Professor of Bioethics & Applied Prifesophy. University of Manchester.

Genetic Health Visitor, Bestast City Hospital Trust

Director of the Society for Mucopolysaccharide Diseases and Younding trustee of the Generic Internst Cross

Director, MRC Medical Sociology Unit.

The Times

Mothercare Professor of Paediena Generors Institute of Child Health, London

Formarly Lecturer by Levy, University of London.

General Manager, Zenece Diagnostics.

Members of the Late Onset Disorder Sub-Group

ANNEX E

REGIONAL GENETIC CENTRES

epartment of Medical Genetics erdeen Royal Hospitals rester Hill

perdeen AB9 2AL

lephone: 01224 840749

orthern Ireland Regional Genetics Centre for A Tower Block est Podium Extension

est Podium Extension Ifast City Hospital

Lisburn Road Ifast BT9 7AB

lephone: 01232 329241 Ext 2323

mingham Heartlands NHS Trust

rdesley Green East mingham B9 5ST

lephone: 0121 766 6611 Ext 2450

nical Genetics Unit

mingham Women's Hospital

gbaston

mingham B15 2TG

lephone: 0121 627 2630

gional Cytogenetics Services

uthmead Hospital

stol BS10 5NB ephone: 0117 959 5570

nical Genetics Department

yal Hospital for Sick Children

Michael's Hill stol BS5 5BJ

ephone: 0117 928 5652

Department of Medical Genetics Box 134 Addenbrooke's Hospital Hills Road

Cambridge CB2 2QQ

Telephone: 01223 216446

Wales Medical Genetics Service Institute of Medical Genetics University Hospital of Wales Heath Park

Cardiff CF4 4XW

Telephone: 01222 744028

Department of Clinical Genetics

Moston Lodge

Countess of Chester Hospital

Liverpool Road

Chester CH2 1UL

Telephone: 01244 364754

Human Genetics Laboratories

Department of Pathology

Ninewells Hospital & Medical School

Dundee DD1 9SY

Telephone: 01382 632035

Clinical Genetics Unit

Western General Hospital

Crewe Road

Edinburgh EH4 2XU

Telephone: 0131 650 1011

Clinical Genetics Service

Department of Child Health

Royal Devon and Exeter Hospital

Barrack Road

Exeter EX2 5DW

Telephone: 01392 493151

ANNEX E

REGIONAL GENETIC CENTRES

partment of Medical Genetics enteen Royal Hospitals ester Hill erdeen AB9 2AL sphone: 01224 840749

nem Ireland Regional Genetics Centre
v A Tower Block
at Podium Extension
ast City Hospital
Isbum Road
ast 819 7AB

ingham Heartlands NHS Trust
estay Green East
ingham B9 5ST
thone: 0121 766 6811 Ext 2450

tel Genetics Unit Ingham Women's Hospital selon stigham B15 27G mone: 0121 527 2630

mal Cytogenence Services mead Hospital of BS10 SNB honer 0117 959 5570

Hospital for Stok Children
Hael's Hill
H355 58J
Hatel C117,928 5652

Department of Medical Genetics

Sox 134 Addenbrooke's Hospitel
Hills Road

Cambridge CB2 200

Telephone 01223 246448

Water Medical Genetice Service Institute of Medical Genetics University Hospital of Water Heath Park Cardiff CF4 4XW Telephone: 01222 244028

Department of Circlest General Moston Lodge Countess of Chester Hospital Liverpool Road Chester CH2 10t. Chester CH2 10t. Telephone 01244 344754

Human Genetics Laboratorias
Department of Parhitrogy
Minewells Hospitar & Modicel School
Dünder DD1 959
Telephone: 91383 captos

Clinical Genetics Unit.
Western General Hospital
Crows Road
Edinburgh EH4 2XU
Telephone, 0101 600 101

Dillrical Genetics Sensor
Department of Child Health
Toylot Devon and Exercit Hospital
Partner Richer
Exercit Exercit
Salahonar Grad 463151

est of Scotland Regional Genetic Service titute of Medical Genetics rkhill Hospital

asgow G3 8SJ

lephone: 0141 201 0365

gional Genetic Services igmore Hospital verness IV2 3UJ

lephone: 01463 704000 Ext 3231

gional Genetics Services partment of Clinical Genetics hley Wing, St James Hospital eds LS9 7TF

lephone: 01132 837070

partment of Clinical Genetics icester Royal Infirmary icester LE1 5WW

lephone: 0116 254 1414 Ext 5636

nical Genetics Services ler Hey Children's Hospital ton Road, West Derby rerpool L12 2AP

ephone: 0151 252 6238

nnedy-Galton Centre for Clinical Genetics vel 8V

rthwick Park Hospital rrow, London HA1 3UJ ephone: 0181 869 2795

nical Genetics Unit yal Free Hospital nd Street mpstead ndon NW3 2QG

ephone: 0171 794 0500

Division of Medical and Molecular Genetics 8th Floor, Guy's Tower Guy's Hospital London SE1 9RT

Telephone: 0171 955 4648/4649

Regional Genetic Services St Georges Hospital Cranmer Terrace London SW17 0RE

Telephone: 0181 767 8150

Clinical Genetics Unit Institute of Child Health 30 Guilford Street London WC1N 1EH

Telephone: 0171 242 9789 Ext 2177

Department of Clinical Genetics St Mary's Hospital Manchester M13 0JH Telephone: 0161 276 6264

Regional Department of Clinical Genetics Manchester Children's Hospital Pendlebury

Manchester M27 4HA Telephone: 0161 727 2335

Northern Genetics Service Royal Victoria Infirmary and Associated Hospitals NHS Trust. 19/20 Claremont Place Newcastle upon Tyne NE2 4LP

Telephone: 0191 222 7711

Department of Clinical Genetics City Hospital Hucknall Road Nottingham NG5 1PB Telephone: 0115 962 7728

LODREPORT.7 33

est of Scotland Regional Genetic Services
thiute of Medical Genetics
withill Hospital
esgow G3 8SJ
ephone: 0141 201 0365

gional Genetic Services i igmore Hospital vorness IV2 3UJ

Ephone: 01463 /04000 Ext 3231

partment of Cilnical Genetics New Wing, St James Hospital ads LSS 7TF

periment of Clinical Genetics cester Royal Infirmary dester LE1 SWW Beltone: D116 264 1414 Est 5636

er Hay Children's Hospital
on Road, West Derby
erpool L12 2AP
entone 0151 252 5238

hedy-Callon Centre for Clinical Constics

thwick.Park Hospital row, London HA1 3UJ Iphone: 0181 869 2795

al Genetics Unit
Street
Street
natead
don NW3 20G

Division of Medical and Molecular G 8th Floor, Guy's Tower Guy's Hospital London SE1 9RT Telephone: 0171 955 Jazemann

Regional Genetic Services
St Georges Hospital
Cranmer Terrace
London SW17 ORE
Telephone: 0181 757 8150

Clinical Genetics Unit Institute of Child Health 30 Guilford Street London WC1N 1EH Telephone: 0171 242 9789 Ext 2171

> Department of Clinical Genetic St Mary's Hospital Manchester M13 0.1H Telephone: 0161 278 6264

Regional Department of Clinical Generics
Manchester Children's Hospital
Pandlebury
Manchester M27 444
Telephone: 0161 727 2335

Northern Genetics Services
Royal Victoria Infirmacy and Associated
Hospitals NHS Trust.
19/20 Claremont Place
Newcastle upon Tyne NEZ 4LP
Telephone: 0191 222 7711

Department of Clinical Genetical Cenetical Cenetical Clinical Conductions Road Votingform NG5 1PB Votingform Colephone: 0115 962 7728

epartment of Clinical Genetics
le Churchill Oxford Radcliffe Hospital
d Road, Headington
eford OX3 7LJ

lephone: 01865 226026

ntre for Human Genetics 7 Manchester Road reffield S10 5DN

lephone: 0114 268 7280

lephone: 01703 796166

essex Regional Genetics Service ncess Anne Hospital exford Road outhampton SO16 5YA

OTHER USEFUL ADDRESSES

Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing

Department of Health Room 401, Wellington House 133-155 Waterloo Road London SE1 8UG

Telephone: 0171 972 4017

Association of Clinical Cytogeneticists

c/o Oxford Medical Genetic Laboratories The Churchill, Headington Oxon OX3 7LJ

Telephone: 01865 226022

To promote the science and service of clinical cytogenetics, to ensure the development and maintenance of professional standards and to act as an advisory body on behalf of the profession.

Association of Genetic Nurses & Counsellors

Department of Clinical Genetics Western General Hospital Crewe Road Edinburgh EH4 2XU Telephone: 0131 651 1012

The AGNC is one of the founding groups of the British Society for Human Genetics. Its role is to represent the interests of nurses and counsellors working in the field of genetics.

British Society for Human Genetics

Clinical Genetics Unit Birmingham Women's Hospital Edgbaston Birmingham B15 2TG Telephone: 0121 627 2630

The main academic and professional society for human geneticists. Includes all members of CGS, CMGS, ACC and AGNC, plus others.

partment of Clinical Genetics
e Churchill Oxford Radcliffe Hospital
i Road, Headington
ford OX3 7LJ
ophone: 01865 226026

otre for Human Genetics
Manchester Road
efficie STO SDN
aphone: 0114 268 7280

does Regional Canadica Service ricess Agna Hospital dord Road shampton SO16 5YA sphone: 01703 796166

OTHER USEFUL ADDRESSES

Advisory Committee on Conetic Testing Department of Health Room 401, Wellington House 133-155 Waterloo Road London SE1 8UG Telephone 0171 972 4017

Association of Clinical Cytogenoticists
cle Oxford Medical Genetic Laborationes
The Churchill, Headington
Oxon OX3 71.1
Telephones, 01865 226022

To primote the extende and sortice of cinical cytogenetics, the ensure that development and maintenance of professional applications applications and to set as an advisory body on parent of the professions.

Association of Genetic Marses
Counsellors
Department of Clinical Genetics
Western General Hospital
Crawe Road
Edinburgh EH4 2301
Telaphone: 0131 851 1010

The ACNC is and of the number proups of the bedset Society for Human Gundeles. Introlous to represent the interested of number and counselves schools to have been of generales.

Elitish Society for Homan Generics
Clinical Generics Unit
Birmingham Women's Housilal
Edgbaston
Edgbaston
Elitmingham 815 273
Telechorar 1121 622 pane

The man academic and prohestored scores for human genebusts includes at high being A COSS, Eacos, Andrews and Arthur A COSS, Eacos, Andrews and Arthur Acade, Andrews and Andrews and Andrews and Arthur Acade, Andrews and Arthur Acade, Andrews and Andrews an

inical Genetics Society

inical Genetics Unit rmingham Maternity Hospital, appart on the second control of the se

rmingham B15 2TG

lephone: 0121 627 2630

inical Molecular Genetics Society

egional Molecular Genetics Laboratory Mary's Hospital, Hathersage Road anchester M13 0JH

lephone: 0161 276 6129

nical Molecular Genetics Society - part of the erated BSHG representing diagnostic molecular neticists mostly working in NHS Regional Genetics ntres.

nical Pathology Accreditation (UK)

Rutland Park tanical Gardens IEFFIELD S10 2PB

lephone: 0114 268 6151

A (UK) Ltd accreditation programme provides peer ew inspection of pathology departments to assess quality of service provided.

ntact a Family

D Tottenham Court Road ndon W1P 0HA ephone: 0171 383 3555

vides advice and information to families caring for dren with disabilities, including inherited disorders.

e Data Protection Registrar

cliffe House, Water Lane, Wilmslow eshire SK9 5AF

ephone: 01625 545745

Registrar promotes and monitors compliance with Data Protection Act 1984 which regulates the use of matically processed personal information. **Genetic Interest Group**

29-35 Farringdon Road London EC1M 3JB

Telephone: 0171 430 0090

GIG is the UK alliance of charities and support group for people who are affected by genetic disorders.

Royal College of General Practitioners

14 Princes Gate Hyde Park London SW7 1PU

Telephone: 0171 581 3232

Royal College of Pathologists

2 Carlton House Terrace London SW1Y 5AF

Telephone: 0171 930 5861

Promotes the science and practice of pathology - the study of the cause and effect of disease - aims to increase public awareness of the broad scope of pathology and its role in saving and protecting lives.

Royal College of Physicians

(College Committee on Clinical Genetics)
11 St Andrew's Place
London NW1 4LE

nical Genetics Unit mingham Malamity Hospital, gbaston mingham 815 2TG

nical Molecular Genetics Society gional Molecular Genetics Laborat Mary's Hospital, Hathersage Road Inchester M13 0JH

ephone: 0161 276 6129

cal Molecular Genetics Society - part of the regled BSHG representing diagnostic molecular sectets mostly working in 1645 Regional Genetics

Rutland Pathology Accreditation (UK Rutland Park Serical Gardens SEFFIELD S10 2PB Schoner Offic See S164

(URI) Ud accredibilion programme provides poer in induction of pathology departments to essent today of sorvice provided

> Pact a Family Tottenham Court Road den W1P DHA sphone 0171 383 3555

des advice and information to families caring for on with disabilities, including inhalited disorders

> Data Protection Registrar fife House, Water Lane, Wimslow Wire SK9 SAF phone: 01825 545745

to start promotes and monitors compliance with alle Protection Act 1964 which regulates the use of testacely processed personal oformation

Genetic Interest Group
29-35 Famingdon Road
London EC1M 3JB
Telephone: 0177 430 ocen

GIG is the UK alliance of charmes and support group for people who are attended by constitutions

Royal College of General Practitioners
14 Princes Gale
Hyde Park
London SW7 1PU
Telechone: 0171 581 3232

Royal College of Patnologists 2 Carlton House Terrace London SW1Y SAF Telephone: 0171 930 5861

Promotes the science and process of pamoings - mo study of the cause and affect of disease - sines to excrease proble severences of the blood scope of patrology and its tote in saving and protecting twee.

Royal College of Physicians (College Committee on Canical Genetics) 11 St Andrew's Place John NW1 st.F.

REFERENCES

Human Genetics: the Science and its Consequences. Government response to the Third Report of the House of Commons Select Committee on Science and Technology, 1994-95 Session. Department of Trade and Industry. January 1996.

Human Genetics: The Science and its Consequences. Third Report. House of Commons Science and Technology Committee. July 1995.

Human Genetics: The Government's response. House of Commons Science and Technology Committee Third Report, Volume II, Minutes of Evidence and Appendices. April 1996.

Population Needs and Genetic Services - an outline guide. Services for Genetic Disorders. PL/CMO(93)5 & PL/CNO(93)4. Chief Medical Officer and Chief Nursing Officer, Department of Health, London.

Clinical Pathology Accreditation (UK) Limited, 45 Rutland Park, Botanical Gardens, Sheffield S10 2PB. Telephone: 0114 268 6151.

An Act to regulate the use of automatically processed information relating to individuals and the provision of services in respect of such information. Data Protection Act 1984, Chapter 35.

The Genetic Testing of Children. Report of a Working Party of the Clinical Genetics Society. March 1994.

A guide to consent for examination or treatment. Department of Health

LODREPORT.7 36

REFERENCES

Human Genetics, the Science and its Consequences, Government response to the Third Report of the House of Commons Select Committee on Science and Technology, 1994-95 Session. Department of Trade and Industry, January 1996.

Human Genetics: The Science and its Consequences. Third Report. House of Commons Science and Technology Committee. July 1935

Human Genebos: The Government's response: House of Commons Science and Tachnology Committee Third Report, Volume II, Minutes of Evidence and Appendices.

Population Needs and Genetic Services - an outline guide. Services for Genetic Disorders. PLICMO(93)5 & PLICNO(93)4. Chief Médical Officer and Chief Musing Officer. Department of Health London.

Clinical Pathology Accreditation (UK) Limited, 45 Rutiand Park, Botanical Gestions, Snelfield S10 2RB, Telephone: 0114 268 6151

An Act to regulate the use of automatically processed information resting to individuals and the provision of services in respect of such information. Deta Protection Act 1984, Chapter 35.

The Genetic Testing of Children. Report of a Working Parry of the Clinical Genetics.

A guide to consent for examination or treatment. Department of Health

36

WELLCOME LIBRARY

Further copies of this Report can be obtained from:

Mrs M Straughan
The Secretariat
Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing
Department of Health
Room 401, Wellington House
133-155 Waterloo Road
LONDON SE1 8UG

Tel: 0171-972-4017

Fax: 0171-972-4151 or 0171-972-4196

Produced by the Department of Health on behalf of the Health Departments of the United Kingdom

March 1998

Further copies of this Report can be obtained from

Mrs M Straughen
The Secretariat
Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing
Espartment of Health
Room 401, Wallington House
433-155 Waterloo Road
LONDON SET BUG

Tel 0171-972-4017 Fax: 0171-972-4108

Produced by the Department of Health on behalf of the Health Departments of the United Kiesstom

Marcin-1898

CTR0535003



